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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on

Monday 13 February 2012
Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Vernon Whitlock * (Chair)


Cllr Vivienne Ash *

Cllr Mike Allen *  **



Cllr Les Bayliss
Cllr Nick Cornwell *



Cllr Roy Coombs *

Cllr David Foster *



Cllr Peter Corke *

Cllr Sharon Pavey *



Cllr Vera Howard *

Cllr John Taylor *



Cllr Liz Tirard *







Cllr John Zarczynski

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In Attendance
Cllr Paul Diviani



Devon County Council

Cllr John O’Leary


East Devon District Council

Cllr Sara Randall Johnson

Devon County Council

Cllr Phil Twiss



East Devon District Council

Town Clerk

12/21
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Farnham (S); Cllr Groves (P); Cllr Halse (alternative meeting); Cllr Harman (P)
12/22
To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr Ash – Community Complex – HCCA committee member (P)
12/23
Minutes of meetings held 9 and 23 January 2012

Subject to an amendment on both sets of minutes to show that Cllr Bayliss is not trained in the Power of Wellbeing, the minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record. 
The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

12/24
Police Report

The Clerk advised that the police were not able to attend the meeting but had submitted a written report, which had been tabled. There had been 58 crimes committed in the month to date, which was a reduction of 9 on the same period last year. These crimes included 11 assaults, 16 thefts (including 4 shopliftings), 3 burglaries and 6 cases of criminal damage. Thefts had increased recently due to a spate of fuel thefts from Heathpark industrial estate. There had been an assault on the High Street on Saturday night which involved several people; the investigation was being led by CID and CCTv from the High Street was being used to identify the offenders. Speed detection was ongoing and would continue throughout 2012. 
It was agreed to raise with the police at the March meeting what action was being taken against drivers found to be speeding.

12/25
County and District Ward Members

Cllr Diviani reported that Devon County Council was in the process of setting its budgets and it was intended that there would be no increase from the County. The County Council would receive £1.8m from Government in the next financial year to keep the council tax at the same level. Spending would concentrate on one off projects rather than revenue items. More cuts were due in 12 months time.  In a recent survey 77% of councils had indicated they would not be raising their council tax with 11% undecided at this time. In response to a question, Cllr Diviani confirmed that any increase by the Police and Fire & Rescue was within a separate allocation and would not affect the County Council’s own figures.

Cllr Diviani advised that he had been involved in County waste strategies; Devon had been designated the no 1 county in the country for recycling.
In answer to a question, Cllr Diviani outlined the Making It Local initiative to capture local stories from the Blackdown Hills, often in dialect. It was agreed that a link should be made to the Town Council website and Cllr Diviani would follow this up.

Cllr Twiss reported that East Devon District Council was currently in the process of borrowing £85m to purchase its housing stock from the Government. As a result of this, £3.5m would be received to service housing and the balance of that, together with £6m of rents (after expenses) would be available to improve existing housing stock and build new homes. In response to a question, Cllr Diviani confirmed that the situation was currently unclear regarding whether proceeds from the sales of council houses would continue to be returned to Government or would be available to the District Council. Cllr Diviani also confirmed that proceeds from housing were not automatically ringfenced but that the District Council was looking to ringfence this funding.

Cllr O’Leary reported that he had continued to monitor the problems with waste collection in the High Street and this had now been resolved. Councillors raised the issue of the difficulty for residents regarding overflowing and side waste while cardboard continued to be outside the District’s recycling collections. They also raised concerns about the untidiness of collectors when emptying bins. Cllr O’Leary would raise this with officers at District. Cllr Twiss advised that the trial of recycling cardboard had now finished and the District was hoping to widen this facility to all areas. The difficulty lay in a different configuration of lorry being required, which would necessitate a capital investment. In response to a question, it was confirmed that re-configured lorries were also required for the recycling of plastics. 

Cllr Allen reported that he had been focusing on the Local Plan. 400 submissions had been received and it was hoped that the final version would be able to go to full District Council by May and to the Inspector by the summer.

Cllr Randall Johnson advised that the Fire Authority was currently looking at a 3% increase to the council tax and she was working with them to reduce this to zero. This would be achieved by maintaining the current fire cover but charging for some services, such as training and faulty fire alarm call outs. These charges would be used to subsidise the council tax. 

Cllr O’Leary drew Council’s attention to the EDDC Parish and Town Awards to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee and urged the Town Council to apply. It was noted that information was contained within Correspondence and would be discussed then. 

12/26
Public Question Time

The Clerk advised that two questions has been submitted by the public.

Cllr Tirard declared a personal interest in the first piece of correspondence (member of St Paul’s church)

Mrs Bartlett : Are members of the Town Council aware that the PCC of St Paul’s Church Honiton are holding a survey on the future of the painting? As the painting was given to the townsfolk my opinion is that this should be widely published among the town’s inhabitants. Please, what are the considerations of the members of the Town Council?

The Mayor advised that the question related to the William Salter painting currently in the parish church. He reminded Members that this had been debated in full at Policy & Finance, where it had been noted that the painting had been gifted to St Paul’s Church by the artist and that the Town Council had resolved to agree the potential sale of the painting for the benefit of the Parish Church. The Town Clerk was instructed to write to Mrs Bartlett with these details.
Mrs McNally : The draft Business Plan V6 presents the Town Council, the Registrar and Robert Owen Communities as a three-way partnership which will bring revenue into the proposed Community Complex. In the same paragraph it says there is a commitment by ROC. It states again on page 9 that “A commitment to relocation in the Complex has been received by Robert Owen Communities”

In January I had an exchange of emails with the Head of Work and Wellbeing at ROC and he confirmed that the charity did hope to relocate to the Complex. On 17 January I telephoned him and asked “Have ROC committed to relocating to the proposed Community Complex?” and received a one word answer – “No”.

I asked at your public meeting in January whether ROC had committed in writing to relocating and was told that was the case. You may remember I asked to see this and was told it would be forthcoming. I have received nothing.

Either the Town Council has misled the public in promoting the three way partnership in its draft Business Plan, or (even though ROC tells me it does not exist) there is a commitment in writing, in which case may I now have a copy?

The Clerk reported that Mrs McNally was referring to a draft of the business plan, which had been circulated to a small number of residents who had requested it by specific permission of the Council and that it had been made very clear that this was a draft and work in progress. She advised that ROC were currently negotiating with the County Council over budgets and were due to meet again with the Town Council very soon; the Clerk had been waiting for this meeting before sending the paperwork to Mrs McNally, so that she could present a full and up to date picture. In view of Mrs McNally’s further request, she would now send the Expression of Interest and other related communications as soon as possible. It was acknowledged that at this time all commitment (by all three partners) was conditional on a number of factors including planning permission, external budgets and funding. In recognition of this, in the final  version of the business plan the wording had been changed to “outline commitment”. 
Cllr Allen raised the issue of a proposed development of a large hall at the community college. The Mayor advised that the Principal of the College had been in communication with the Town Council at all times and was fully supportive of the Beehive, which the school would wish to use. The Mayor and the Clerk were due to meet with the Principal shortly to discuss plans for both developments. 

Cllr Allen asked that consideration be given to the development of office units on Dowell Street rather than a large hall. The Mayor reminded Members that the funding available for the project was specifically for community purposes, not for business. He also confirmed that the viability of a large hall in the town had been examined and the results were contained in the business plan.

Cllrs Diviani and Randall Johnson left the meeting

12/27
Co-option of Councillor

Background details having been circulated, presentations were made to the Council by three candidates for co-option.
The Mayor declared the meeting back in session

12/28
To resolve to appoint a Co-opted Member

Following a vote by all Members, IT WAS RESOLVED that Mr G Elliot be co-opted on to the Council, having received votes from over 50% of the Members present. The Mayor thanked all candidates for their interest in the Council and asked Mr Elliot to contact the Clerk to complete the formalities.
12/29
Mayor’s Questions and Announcements

The Deputy Mayor advised that he was co-ordinating local activities related to the Queen’s Jubilee and would be meeting with the Clerk shortly to discuss publicity and support from the Town Council. He also reminded Councillors of a forthcoming Pantomime Society production.

12/30
Special Responsibilities
Cllr Foster – Youth Liaison

Cllr Foster outlined the process that had taken place with Honiton Primary School regarding new play equipment in Allhallows following the Town Council’s previous resolution to provide additional funding and support for this scheme. IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council ratify the decision made by the children at the school and the Clerk was instructed to inform East Devon District Council.

Cllr Corke – TIC

Cllr Corke reported that he had attended a recent Directors’ meeting. It had been a fairly successful year for the TIC although footfall had decreased. Finances had just managed to meet commitments.

Cllr Corke – Community Cinema

Cllr Corke reported that Cllr Harman had resigned as Chairman of the committee and a new Chairman would be elected. The group was trying to continue with the community cinema until it could relocate to the Beehive.

Cllr Tirard – Millennium Green

Cllr Tirard advised that the mole deterrents appeared to be working well and were being renewed.

Cllr Howard – Twinning

Cllr Howard drew Members’ attention to the Annual Dinner, details of which were in Correspondence.

Cllr Allen – Open Spaces

Cllr Allen apologised for his non-attendance at Policy & Finance due to sickness; this had delayed the discussion on the Open Spaces policy but this would be re-agenda’d for the next Policy & Finance meeting.

Cllr Pavey – Recycling

Cllr Pavey reminded Members of the Waste Not Want Not event being held on 25 February. She confirmed that the organisers had taken full advice on this event and had secured insurance.
Cllr Pavey – Library

Cllr Pavey advised Members of the open day that had been held on 3 February, which had been attended by 700 people. The Library had also supported National Libraries Day on 4 February and was hoping to continue this as an annual event.

Cllr Pavey advised Members that she had spoken at the Library event with members of the WRVS, who had 15 volunteers working in the community to help housebound people access the Library.

Cllr Pavey – Foodbank

Cllr Pavey advised Members that she was joining staff from the Midweek Herald on 29 February to sleep out overnight to raise funds for the Kings Centre Foodbank.

12/31
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 19 January to 2 February 2012
Devon County Council
1. Devon InTouch January 2012Notification of confirmation of Footpath 25 (Church Street) under the Definitive Map Review

East Devon District Council

2. Forward Plan to 31 May 

3. The Knowledge issues 34, 35, 36

4. Copy of report to Overview and Scrutiny Committee 18 January 2012 – Planning Our Budget and Services in 2012/13

Other

5. Response from Northern Devon Healthcare NHS Trust in response to Clerk’s letter re Minor Injuries Unit at Honiton Hospital

6. BHBA News 17 January 2012 

7. Request from Honiton United Charities/Allhallows Charity requesting a replacement Council representative following the resignation of Mrs Jill McNally

8. Everyone’s Tomorrow – Newsletter of Senior Council for Devon January 2012 

9. Correspondence from Chairman of Honiton Running Club re Honiton Sport Relief Mile taking place on Sunday 25 March from 10.30 and asking Councillors to participate

10. Notification from Balfour Beatty Mott MacDonald re road improvements on the A30 from Honiton to Devonshire House starting 23 January to 9 February (previously advised to Councillors)

11. Invitation from Devon Learning Disability Parliament to attend the Devon Wide Parliament Day on Saturday 24 March at Wonford Community Centre where the topic will be “Hate Crime”

12. Authority Matters – the Newsletter of Devon & Cornwall Police Authority January 2012 

13. Minutes of the meeting of the Honiton Local Action Group held 19 January 

14. Junkmail – the Newsletter of the Devon Community Recycling and Community Composting Network Issue 8

The Clerk drew Members’ attention to :

a)  item (6) and read out the contents. It was agreed that the Clerk negotiate with NHS to attend a meeting with Councillors. It was further agreed that a copy of the correspondence be sent to all Members.

b)  item (9). The Mayor advised that he had already agreed to participate. The Clerk would circulate details to all Councillors so that they may respond individually if they were interested in participating.

c)  item (11) and advised she would circulate details to all Councillors so that they may respond individually if they were interested in attending.

Late Correspondence received from 3 to 13 February 2012

Government

a. Correspondence from Neil Parish MP to the Mayor re future enhancement of Exeter to Waterloo railway line together with copy correspondence from Kate Little, Head of Economy at East Devon District Council

b. Communities and Local Government – Invitation to become a Town Team under the “Portas Pilots”

East Devon District Counci

c. The Knowledge issues 37, 38

d. Invitation to EDDC workshop Wednesday 29 February 6-9pm “The Housing Service – New Challenges and Welfare Reform”

Other

e. Correspondence from a resident regarding access to Honiton Library by Electric Scooter and Wheelchair users, together with copy correspondence with Devon County Highways, and a request for involvement of the Town Council

f. Notification of new officer appointments for the Senior Council

g. Minutes of the meeting of the Community Council of Devon Members Forum 9 January attended by Cllr Whitlock

h. Invitation to all councillors to attend the Twinning Association Annual Dinner on Saturday 25 February

i. Local Councils Update January/February 2012 including update on LGA and OSS positions re future applications for village greens

j. Invitation from the Chairman of East Devon District Council to submit applications for special awards for parish and town councils to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee. Awards to be Community Award (best achievement of a council is the last 4 years which has directly benefited the local community); Youth Award (best council initiative that has directly benefited young people); Future Project Award (most exciting plan(s) already in the pipeline). Submissions to be made by 20 April

k. Correspondence from Northcote Lane Area Residents Association to the Town Clerk re a further Town Poll on the community complex, together with the Clerk’s response

The Clerk drew Members’ attention to :
a) item (a) – the Mayor advised that he and the Clerk would be meeting with the Chairman of the Chamber of Commerce and the Clerk would prepare a paper for the Policy & Finance meeting on 27 February
b) item (e) – following discussion IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council would support the resident’s campaign for dropped kerbs and would approach the District Council for S106 funding relating to the proposed Weatherspoon development.

c) item (k) – the Clerk read out the correspondence and advised that she was in communication with the Returning Officer on this subject and had also informed the applicants of the correct procedure. In response to a question, she confirmed that the cost of the previous Town Poll had been £2,500 and this had been taken from Reserves then replaced by an increase in the precept. Any future Town Poll would cost a similar amount.

Cllr Allen asked for details of item (a). The Mayor advised that he was about to meet with the Feniton and Whimple Users Group on this issue. Cllr Coombs reminded Members that the future use of disused rail lines could be compromised at Ottery St Mary. The Clerk was instructed to forward a copy of the correspondence to Cllr Allen for information.

Cllr O’Leary left the meeting
12/32
Additional funding for grants

IT WAS RESOLVED that budget funding available due to non take up of Members’ Allowances (£1,300) be moved into reserves as additional funding for annual grants for 2012-13.

12/33
 Policy & Finance committee
The minutes of the meeting held 16 January, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed as a true record by the Chairman.
12/34
Recommendations from Policy & Finance committee

IT WAS RESOLVED

a) to approve the amended Publication Scheme

b) to approve the Council’s Record Management Policy

c) to approve the Council’s Data Protection Policy

d) to approve the list of cheques raised in October and November 2011

e) to approve the income and expenditure report for the first three quarters of the year

12/35
Town Management Advisory Committee

The minutes of the meeting held 24 January, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed as a true record by the Chairman.

Cllr Coombs updated Members on progress following the meeting.

12/36
Dog Control Orders

Members reviewed the list of proposed dog control order amendments. It was noted that this subject had been debated at length at TMAC together with officers from EDDC. The main concern was to control dogs, not ban them, to overcome the problems of dog fouling. IT WAS RESOLVED to agree all the proposals regarding footpaths. Cllr Whitlock would speak with the Honiton Dog Group on the other proposals and report back to the next Town Council meeting. The Clerk would check on timing with EDDC and advise the Mayor if this report needed to be brought forward to an alternative meeting.

12/37
Honiton Community Complex

Members noted the following 

a) Notes of a meeting of the Community Complex Project Group held 10 January 2012 

b) Notes of a meeting of the Community Complex Steering Group held 26 January 2012 

Members discussed recent correspondence from a resident sent direct to most Councillors in St Paul’s ward. The Clerk advised that she had not been sent a copy of this correspondence by the resident but had been asked by two of the Councillors concerned to respond on their behalf; due to her recent absence on annual leave this had been done by Cllr Cornwell in his capacity as Chair of the Community Complex Project Group. The Clerk advised that she was unable to widen the circulation of this correspondence without approval of the resident concerned and she would follow this up; should it be forthcoming she would circulate copies to all Members. 

Cllr Pavey reminded Members that a Fundraising Group meeting would be taking place on Tuesday 14 February from 7.30pm at the Town Council. 

12/38
Meetings of Sub-committees and Groups

Members noted the following 

a) Notes of a meeting of the Street Market Management Committee held 10 January 2012 

b) Notes of a meeting of the Marketing Group held 24 January 2012 

c) Notes of a meeting of the Cluster of Parish Councils held 26 January 2012 

12/39
Allhallows Charity and Honiton United Charities

IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Foster be appointed a Council representative on the above charities following the resignation of Mrs McNally.

12/40
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.30pm.

Signed Chair
                                                                      12 March 2012

